WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES

Date: November 9, 2005
Taft Botner Room (Killian 104)

I. ANNOUNCEMENTS

A. Minutes of  October 20 and October 28, 2005  meetings  were approved as printed. (Proffit & Spencer)
B. Roll Call

Members present: Malcolm Abel, Millie Abel, Patricia Bailey, Richard Beam, Barbara Bell, Marilyn Chamberlin, Cheryl Clark, Jill Ellern, Deidre Elliott, Bruce Henderson, Don Livingston, Frank Lockwood, Justin Menikelly, Nancy Newsome, Nancy Norris, Scott Philyaw, Al Proffit, Brian Dinkelmeyer, Brad Sims, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr, Ben Tholkes, Elizabeth Vihnanek, Marc Yops, Dr Carter.
Members with proxies: Eddie Case.
Members absent: Stephen Ayers, Rick Boyer, Sheila Chapman, George 
Mechling, Newt Smith, Shannon Thompson.
C. Administrative Report, Dr Carter:
· SACS  The  Director of Institutional  Research and Effectiveness  Raymond Barclay will assume his duties in Jan 2006.  The Director of Assessment is still in negotiation.
· Enrollment.  Recruitment is important at all levels.  A new message that reflects the current status of WCU is being developed.  We need to provide opportunities for  students to be successful.  But that doesn’t mean to make things easier.

· College Structure Review.  The discussion is moving along.  The committee is trying to present the feelings of the campus.

· NC Senator Bassnight is touring the campus today.

D. Senior Faculty Assembly Delegate, Gary Jones, No report
E. SGA President. No Report
F. Staff Forum Chair. No Report
G. Deborah Beck Health Services:
“The Millennials go to College”
Western Carolina University Faculty Senate Nov, 2005

General Health of WCU

· Allergy Problems


55.2%

· Back Pain



47%

· Sinus Infection


39.2%

· Depression



19.3%

· Have Health Insurance

76.5%

Academic Impacts

· Stress




24.4%

· Sleep Difficulties


21.2%

· Cold/flu/Sore throat

16.5%

· Concern for family/friend
15%

· Alcohol Use



13.7%

· Relationship Difficulty

12.8%

· Attention Deficit Disorder
11.3%

· Depression/Anxiety

10.5%

Nutrition/Obesity

· 42% of WCU students report being overweight and/or obese

· 51.6% of WCU students report exercising to lose weight and 31.6% dieting to lose weight

· 61.9% of WCU students report that they do not exercise regularly

Mental Health

· 12.2% of WCU students report depression in the last 12 months

· Of those reporting depression;

· 19.4% receive therapy

· 47.2% are taking medication

· 53.8% of WCU students report they feel things were hopeless between 1-10 times, 34.3% report feeling so depressed it was difficult to function and 10.3% report serious consideration of attempting suicide and 2.5% report attempting suicide during the last 12 months

WCU 

· 2057 patient visits in October (HC)

· 100 depression/anxiety/ADD (~5%)

· 140 hypertension (~7%)

· 186 Asthma (~9%)

· 30% of visits are level III

· More than 300 patients are referred to specialists each year

· 181 Asthma, 78

· 328 patients diagnosed with depression (last 12 months)

· 12 clients have been committed to mental health facilities this semester (compared to 3 last year)

H. University Advisory Council Chair, Al Proffit
I. Vice Chair of Faculty, Scott Philyaw

· There are on-going meeting concerning restructuring of the colleges.

· Nov 14, 3PM UC Grand Room meeting with SACS representative.

· Webpage/content management organizations are making presentation on campus.  Be sure to attend. 

J.  Chair of Faculty, Newt Smith, No Report
II. COUNCIL REPORTS

A.  Academic Policy & Review, Malcolm Abel, Chair 

1.  A policy on courses as to type of delivery. Given that Larry Hammer, of the Registrar's Office, agreed that, as to the implementation and impact of Banner on types of delivery, that there could be four categories of classification as to the delivery of a course, that is, (a) Face to Face, (b) Online, (c) Face to Face/Online, and (d) ITV, and given that further descriptive information as to the allocation of the course to other combinations of the four categories could be noted in a textual box for the course, therefore it is recommended that the types of delivery of courses be so classified and noted by the Registrar’s Office.

2. A complete review of the book rental system. A draft document of concerns, etc., available at 

http://www.wcu.edu/provost/docs/reports/textbookpolicysummary.doc will be used to continue the discussion. Given our discussion at the last meeting with PamDeGraffenreid, we continued with presentations as to the student’s perspective. Today's speaker was Cory Grasty, WCU SGA President and Brandon Robinson, PR Assistant Hunter Library and recent graduate of WCU.

Cory Grasty gave himself as the example of student in need with few and/or limited resources. He said that he learned to buy supplemental books online, and that it was, of itself, an adventure. Cory queried as to whether or not financial aid would be increased to cover the extra monies necessary to buy books if the book rental system was eliminated. He suggested that there be a limit as to the amount of money a student would have to spend on supplement books per source. 

Clearly, the amount of money that is saved by the student in a book rental system is significant, and that money is being used for other important areas.

Brandon Robinson stated that he and his mother were much relieved when they realized that WCU had a book rental system. He used the money that he saved by not having to buy his textbooks to buy into a library of books and music that would be a benefit to his knowledge base. Brandon said, however, that he believed that supplemental texts allowed the expansion into the matters of the course which are best for the students, without buying textbooks which are out of date soon after use.

We were not able to discuss the previous Bookstore Advisory Committee, nor its present status as we did not have any information. 

Other discussion:

Should the book rental question be posed as a faculty versus student?

Doesn’t the system need such flexibility as to allow those courses in which the subject matter is a timely and changing prospect to be freed from the strictures of the book rental system?

That the system’s exceptions, by appeal, are not student or faculty friendly.

Do supplemental books have to be ordered through the bookstore?

That we need a committee of oversight which includes faculty and students.

The Business Affairs person of direct responsibility of or over the book rental system shall be invited to discuss the financial issues involved.

3. Graduate Withdrawal Policy-copies were handed out at the beginning of the meeting. After much discussion by all, including the Dean of the Graduate School.
Withdrawal Policies and Procedures

A student may find it necessary or advisable to withdraw from one or more courses during a term. In some cases, he/she may find it necessary to withdraw from the university.

Course Withdrawal. After consultation with the academic adviser and the instructor of the course, a student may withdraw from any course prior to the expiration of one-half of the term and receive a W. A completed withdrawal form must be presented to the registrar prior to the withdrawal deadline for posting. Course withdrawals do not count toward the nine twelve hours required for full-time enrollment.

After one-half of a term, but prior to the fourteenth week of the semester (or before the last two class days of summer sessions), a "W" will be assigned only for written verifiable mental health, medical, legal, or administrative reasons. In order to obtain a "W", the student must first consult with the course instructor, who may elect to support or withhold support for the student’s request. If the instructor supports in writing the student’s request, the student must receive written verifiable support from Western Carolina University Health Services’ staff, Counseling and Psychological Services’ staff, an official court of law, or a college dean, as appropriate. If a withdrawal is granted by the course instructor, the head of the department offering the course, and the student’s adviser, the withdrawal form must be submitted to the registrar no later than the last day of the thirteenth week of the semester. No Ws will be assigned after the last day of the thirteenth week of a semester, or during the last two class days of a summer session. In extenuating circumstances, or if the student’s request is not approved by any university party involved, the student can appeal through the Academic Appeal Procedure within thirty five days after the end of final exams.

University Withdrawal. To withdraw from the university (i.e. cease to attend all courses), a student must complete a withdrawal form from the Office for Student Affairs.

If an emergency prevents a student from completing the withdrawal process before leaving the campus, the student should call, write, or arrange for a relative to contact the Office for Student Affairs at 828-227-7234.

Any time a student is forced to withdraw from the university during a term for mental health, medical, legal, or administrative reasons which are verified in writing, a grade of W will be assigned in all courses in which the student is registered. If a student withdraws from the university for other than mental health, medical, legal, or administrative reasons after one-half of the total class time has elapsed, an F, W, or I  IP grade will be assigned by the instructor according to the following guidelines:

1. A W grade will be assigned if the student is passing or if the student’s progress has not been evaluated.

2. An I or IP grade will be assigned if the instructor agrees that there is a reasonable prospect that the work can be made up and agrees to allow the student to do so.

3. An F grade will be assigned if the student is failing.

Current policies and procedures pertaining to grades, indebtedness, and refunds are applicable upon withdrawal from the university. A student who withdraws from the university either during or at the end of a term for any reason is responsible for clearing any indebtedness to Residential Living, bookstore, financial aid office, controller’s office, library, university police department, academic departments, and health services.

Psychological/Mental Health University Withdrawal and Readmittance. If a student obtains a psychological or mental health withdrawal, readmittance to WCU is contingent upon review by Counseling and Psychological Services to ensure that recommended services can be obtained. These students will not be allowed to preregister or register for future classes until they have met the criteria outlined at the time of withdrawal.

Return to Residential Hall after Psychiatric Hospitalization. Students hospitalized for psychiatric reasons, while living in the residence halls, must meet the Guidelines for Conditional Return to Residence Hall before returning to live in the residence hall. This includes meeting with Residential Living and Counseling and Psychological Services Center staff to address personal safety and related concerns.
Motion to accept this policy.   Abel & Yops.

Passed by voice vote.
4. A discussion was had by the University Curriculum Committee of last as to how the approval of changes of courses which are prerequisites for other majors was handled. There was an inquiry from a program which had a course in another program for a prerequisite and which satisfied an accreditation requirement. Subsequently, the department which owned the course submitted an AA-5 which made substantive changes in course content. The changes in course content no longer satisfied the accreditation needs of the program being served by the course, and that program was never notified of the changes previous to the submission of the AA-5.

The lack of notification in these types of circumstances creates an unacceptable position for the interests being served by the course provider. The AA-5, currently, has a section in the additional information, under #2, which asks if there will be any effects of the changes on other programs, etc. Given that the additional information may not be sufficient to prevent these types of situations, the UCC recommended that the APRC consider this for further discussion.

There was a lengthy discussion, as to whether or not this issue need be addressed at the university level. It was concluded that the AA-5 additional information form could be updated to provide the necessary information as to such consultation as may be necessary to resolve this issues, and be handled by Beth Tyson. The AA-4 can be resolved with email confirmation of consultation as to the respective parties.


     B.
Collegial Review Council, Jill Ellern Chair
Academic Regulation:

Questions/Discussion

· Can be an accreditation issue. This is standard practice among universities. Open to suggestion for changes.

· This is necessary to define how we do things.

· There was not a written policy.  A situation occurred.  We are trying to avoid future problems.
· Some don’t want this policy in writing.

· This is a good question to ask Ann Chard from SACS.

· We can not remove someone with tenure or in a tenure track position who may not be in compliance with this policy.

· We don’t want to encourage people to get just any degree.  We want them to have degrees  meaningful to their work.

· No legal problems with this document.

Dr Carter will make some changes to the document and send it back to the council.

Student Assessment of Instruction:

· Will meet with Bil Stahl  and IT to work out implementation.

· There will be an day day workshop to work on Faculty Handbook changes.

The Council still needs a representative from the College of Business.
C.  Faculty Affairs Council, Austin Spencer, Chair

The council on faculty affairs received a draft copy of the part-time faculty manual and promised to review the document and make recommendations to the Senate within  a 60 day window.
 The task force on intellectual property, chaired by Marry Anne Nixon, has decided to postpone the submission  of their report to the senate to a future date. 

The council on faculty affairs will begin a study of faculty loads this month with a goal of presenting a report prior to the end of the spring semester.

III. OTHER BUSINESS

A. Old Business

Report of the Computer Requirement Committee

November 7, 2005

Committee: Scott Philyaw (chair); Debasish Banerjee; Ben Coulter; Beth Coulter; 

Larry Hammer; Bob Houghton; Beth Huber; Debbie Justice; Terry Kinnear; Allen Lomax; Robert Orr; Newton Smith; Chris Snyder; Mary Teslow; Bil Stahl (ex officio); Fred Hinson (ex officio); Kyle Carter (ex officio)

Charge:

In January 2005, the chairperson of the Faculty Senate, Dr. Newton Smith, charged the committee to examine the current WCU computer requirement in order to insure that all entering students of any rank have computers capable of interacting with the University resources with consideration for the cost and without regard to the platform.   In addition;

1. The committee should consider the possibility of laptops, and other devices that might suffice. 

2. The committee should determine that students are employing the requirements for word-processing software, presentation software, [and] spreadsheet software [and that these] are being utilized in their academic programs in compliance with SACS. 

3. An option, to be considered, is that students may have to pass a competency test as part of Liberal Studies. 

Context:

WCU currently requires undergraduates to own a personal computer capable of accessing the campus network and the Internet (specific guidelines are updated yearly; current guidelines are at: http://admissions.wcu.edu/compreq.html.  The University initiated the computer requirement in 1998 for entering first year students.  Transfer students were phased-in later. Graduate students are not required to own a computer.  Educational quality and standards were the driving force in adopting the computer requirement, though financial aid and marketing issues were also considered.

Initially the WCU computer requirement was well connected to the curriculum. We expected students to use the computers for writing and web based research; computer assisted presentations in General Education classes followed later.  For example, the use of Daedelus in ENGL 101-102 assured that the overwhelming majority of students experienced classes that directly utilized the computer requirement.  Students also were expected to create personal web pages and to be able to access SIS for their academic records.

To support the computer requirement, Western established the Student Technology Assistance Center to offer assistance, skill workshops, and other services to benefit our undergraduate students.  

Our early embrace of the computer requirement and its initial structure resulted in WCU being identified by Price WaterHouse Coopers as a “Best Practice” institution.  While WCU was a "Best Practice" model in the beginning, it is doubtful that we would win that designation today.  It appears we have lost the connection between the personal computer requirement and the curriculum.   The benefits of the original program do not appear as useful now and many faculty and students find it difficult to explain why we have the requirement except for vague ideals such as "students need to be literate about these computer things."  Most WCU courses do not appear connected to the requirement; it is just "out there."  

The technical skills of individual students vary greatly.  While students are required to demonstrate technology competencies in the eighth grade, the time and distance between that competency assessment and university courses is problematic. Because there are no assurances that students have common technology skills faculty often hesitate to fully utilize technology in their teaching because of the potential for diverting attention away from the discipline. 

The WCU program has evolved so that our current focus is largely on hardware requirements rather than student learning.  The ownership requirement is not actively enforced, nor is there a waiver policy.  In other words, we require undergraduates to own a computer of minimal standards, yet we rarely check for compliance.  Nor do we have a waiver policy for students who have full-time access to a computer they do not own.  Based on anecdotal evidence, the committee estimates that up to 10% of our undergraduates may not own computers.  With the exception of word-processing, many students—including seniors—report that they rarely use their computers for course work.  

The need to prepare new college students to use technology effectively is beginning to receive more attention in state and national certification standards (particularly for teachers), in accreditation standards for colleges of education, and in various efforts to reform and upgrade education.  In a recent BBC report on the confusion many experience in dealing with workplace technology, the managing director of Computer People, noted “that many clients are increasingly requiring professionals [to] have concise communication expertise as . . . this improves company productivity in the long run.”  Nonetheless, most students currently graduate from college with limited knowledge of ways technology will be used in their professional lives.  Most universities treat technology instruction as a separate subject, not connected with the curriculum. 

The EduCause Center for Applied Research (ECAR) recently completed a national study of  “IT practices, preferences, preparedness, and performance of college students” (7).  The resultant Research Study 6 (2005) reports, “that training students early and well in IT may unlock benefits of an institution’s investment in educational technology” (49).  

Further, “qualitative data suggest that students have very basic office suite skills and some ability with e-mail, instant messaging, and basic web surfing.  But they appear to have difficulty moving beyond very basic types of functionality.  They do not seem to recognize the enhanced functionality of the applications they own and use.  Problem-solving skills also appear questionable, which may be why students have problems coping with new demands or anything out of the ordinary” (52).

To complicate the issue, this same report notes that “while students appear both confident and comfortable with technology, many students are not—despite the current myth or impression that students are very comfortable with technology because they grew up with it.  They may know how to surf the web or do e-mail, but they don’t always know how to use technology to learn effectively or work efficiently” (53).  

Fortunately, compared to other institutions Western has a good infrastructure in place that will facilitate needed changes. 

In “Beyond Computer Literacy: Implications of Technology for the Content of a College Education,” Stephen Ehrmann identifies four roles for technology in education:  
· Computer literacy and fluency: the ability of students to use computers and the Internet as tools for general purposes

· Effectiveness: the use of technology to foster faculty-student connections, student-student collaboration, active learning, and other practices that can improve outcomes

· Access: the use of technology to support programs and practices that are fully available to nontraditional learners who would otherwise be unable to enroll and excel

· Content: Computers and the Internet, as they're used in the larger world, have implications for what all college students, by the time they graduate, should have learned from their majors as well as from general education requirements. These implications go far beyond computer literacy.
The Association of American Colleges and Universities (AASCU) endorses Ehrmann’s recommendations.  The AASCU has also teamed with the TLT Group (Teaching and Learning with Technology) to recommend a wide variety of “best practice” programs and institutions.  Each “best practice” is linked to several examples of faculty in a variety of disciplines successfully utilizing educational technology.  There are also links to reports, assessments, and other information.

http://www.tltgroup.org/resources/GX/Home.htm
The following plan will advance Western Carolina University’s computer initiative by focusing on student learning.  It should also prepare WCU to again be a “best practices” institution.  

Recommendations:
1. The committee should consider the possibility of laptops, and other devices that might suffice. 
Open platform policy—The committee recommends that WCU retain its open platform policy with clearly identified hardware and software specifications. It appears that the open platform model has been a useful recruiting tool.  However, it has also added to increased support costs for the University.  The committee also recommends that the University continue to negotiate with selected vendors (currently Apple and Gateway) to provide students with appropriate computers preloaded with required software and other WCU specific information such as the WCU homepage, bookmarks, etc.   

Annual announcement of new computer specifications—WCU should continue to propose the basic guidelines during Fall Semester as we do now, with specific model recommendation (available through special arrangements with vendors) postponed until Spring Semester.  This should allow the University to negotiate better deals with vendors due to the shorter timeframe until delivery.  

Mobile Computing Solutions—The committee also encourages the University to explore the feasibility of laptops through the establishment of a pilot program.  Any pilot program should be reproducible with responsibility for implementation, assessment, and replication clearly identified at the time of the program’s creation.  A laptop initiative that focuses on courses with high classroom technology needs, such as English composition, would alleviate a portion of the demand for additional e-classrooms.

Computer leasing option—Some vendors recommend that we consider a computer leasing option.  Under the typical scenario, WCU would facilitate the leasing program, but the legal agreement would be between the student and the computer vendor.  Many leases include insurance against damage, accident, and theft.  

2. The committee should determine that students are employing the requirements for word-processing software, presentation software, [and] spreadsheet software [and that these] are being utilized in their academic programs in compliance with SACS. 

Student requirement—The committee proposes that the computer requirement apply to all students—graduate and undergraduate.  Graduate students will be required to meet the same technology requirements and be eligible for the same technology support services as undergraduate students.

Enforcement policy—WCU should develop a means of enforcing the computer requirement.  We should also develop a clear waiver policy to reinforce minimum standards and to recognize valid exceptions to the purchase requirement.   It is anticipated that this would apply primarily to students who have full time, unrestricted access to an acceptable computer or to non-degree seeking students who take only occasional coursework.

Reconnect the computer requirement to the curricula—WCU should explicitly reconnect the student computer requirement with the curricula.  The department of English has agreed in principle to include instruction in word processing and document design within English 101 and 102.  The department of Health Sciences will use spreadsheet analysis in HSCC 101 and Communications Program will continue to include presentation software in CMHC 201.  The committee strongly urges that appropriate instructional resources and technical support be available to those teaching these courses.

3. An option, to be considered, is that students may have to pass a competency test as part of Liberal Studies. 

Undergraduate Student Computer Assessment System—The committee supports a competency test, but not as part of the Liberal Studies program.  Instead, we recommend that the Computer Skills Assessment (CSA) be completed before students begin to attend class, but no later than the fifth week of their first semester.  This online assessment would be based on two sets of nationally recognized standards: the National Educational Technology Standards for Students (NET-S), an ongoing initiative of the International Society for Technology in Education (http://iste.org); and the Information Literacy Competency Standards for Higher Education (AAUP and the Association of Colleges and Research Libraries).
The Computer Skills Assessment will measure the abilities and knowledge of entering undergraduates in the following areas: 

· Word processing and document design

· Spreadsheet creation and analysis

· Library and information literacy

· E-mail and other electronic communications

The CSA will provide the student, faculty, and academic advisors with appropriate information to guide continuous improvement of student computer skills.  Student scores on the individual components of the assessment test would be immediately available to the student upon completion of the test.  In addition, a record of the scores with any recommended actions (workshops, online tutorials, etc.) would be emailed to the student and the academic advisors.  Assessment test results would be available to faculty for those students enrolled in their courses. 

Individual assessment information will encourage students to work with their academic advisor to develop a personal improvement plan to suit each student’s needs in technology instruction.  Assessment results will also provide the University with aggregate data with which to determine needs, develop courses, workshops, and provide access to online tutorials. This data will also be useful for Strategic Planning and SACS accreditation.  

The instrument should test knowledge and skills.  It should be computer generated, offer random test questions to individual students, and reside in a secure computer environment.  It should allow for computer grading for instant feedback upon completion of the assessment test.  The assessment should be administered prior to or during orientation and allow sufficient time for students to seek improvement in areas of weakness. 

The committee also recommends that students who fail any component of the Computer Skills Assessment be required to show progress (either by completing appropriate computer skills instruction or by subsequently passing the Computer Skills Assessment test).  Students, who fail the Computer Skills Assessment test and do not complete additional instruction, should be held accountable.  One possibility would be to limit the number of hours a student may complete before their successful completion of either the Computer Skills Assessment test or an equivalent instructional activity.  The committee suggests that the university explore the possibility of utilizing a warning of TC (Technology Condition) that would function similar to the CC (Composition Condition).

Additional Recommendations (Phase 1):

Implementation and Oversight of the computer requirement program should be administered through the Provost’s office with an advisory committee composed of faculty members, IT staff, representatives from those departments that are most engaged with the program, and others as needed. The Committee will be responsible for monitoring implementation, assessment, and auxiliary instruction, as well as setting hardware and software specifications. The Faculty Senate will choose the chair of the advisory committee.  The advisory committee will report to the provost.  In addition, all reports of the committee will be shared with the Faculty Senate and the Chief Information Officer.  The Faculty Senate and the Chief Information Officer will also advise the Provost on issues of oversight and implementation of the Computer Requirement.  

Computer Skills Instruction—Students who desire or need additional instruction should have several options available, including online tutorials, workshops, traditional courses, and other forms of instruction.  Distance Education students should also have access to appropriate assistance and instruction.
Detailed interactive tutorials should be developed for online self-study training to meet the needs of students who feel ready to "test out" of these requirements. Traditional, in-class training will also be available via the Student Technology Assistance Center, and continues to be an option to help students to complete the requirement. Staff from the Student Technology Assistance Center will provide this training.  Online tutorials, and as practical, other forms of instruction, should be available to students throughout their academic careers.  

Other models of instruction also may be suitable for our purposes.  For example, students might work individually in a supportive, self-directed environment.  Students could work at their own pace and at the end of each module; they would complete a computerized test (which could be proctored for certain exams). 
Note:  There are commercial products available for testing and instruction.  However, these are often quite expensive.  There are also issues of compatibility with Banner and identity protection.  

Printer recommendation—Students should be strongly encouraged to purchase a printer.  We should assure that all university-approved packages include an optional printer.

Additional recommendations (Phase 2):

Student Mentor Program—WCU could use the proposed assessment of incoming students to identify the best-qualified students.  These students would then be invited to work with faculty or departments in a variety of capacities (personal tutors, web page design and maintenance, trouble-shooting, etc.).  They might also work with student affairs, the library, or non-academic units.  Students would receive additional training to enhance their skills in technology, client services, and other areas.  Students would gain invaluable work experience and a wage, while the University would benefit from their skills and expertise at minimal expense.  This initiative also would complement our SACS Quality Enhancement Plan’s emphasis on Engagement.  This program would distinguish Western Carolina from most of our competition and would serve as an additional carrot to attract the best students to Cullowhee. DePauw University has a similar program.

Certificate in Technology and Information Literacy—A mixture of coursework, examination, and application, this certificate would signify that its holder was well prepared for employment in a technology rich workplace.   This proposal will need to go through college curricula committees and then the University curriculum committee before senate action.  It is included here for information and preliminary feedback only.

Appendix 1
Computer Skills Assessment Sub-Committee Recommendations – September 2005

Note:  The Computer Requirement Committee endorses Goal One of this subcommittee report.  We discussed, but took no action on Goals two and three.  We urge the se items to be revisited as the plan is implemented.

The need for WCU faculty, staff, and academic advisors to possess knowledge of our students’ computer skill levels is apparent. It is imperative to the success of instructional delivery and academic support that entering students meet some agreed upon computer skill levels. If in-coming students do not possess these minimum skills upon entering WCU, then resources must be in place to help students develop their computer skill levels and have successes in completing assignments requiring the use of computer-related technologies. Therefore, the Computer Skills Assessment Sub-Committee recommends the following:

Recommended Goal One: Undergraduate Student Computer Assessment System

1. Establish an online computer assessment system for incoming undergraduate students designed to provide the student, faculty, and academic advisors with appropriate information to guide continuous improvement of student computer skills. The system should include the assessment instrument; pathways for disseminating individual assessment information to the student, the student’s faculty members, academic advising, and the Student Technology Assistance Center; ways in which students can develop skills shown to be lacking in the assessment; and ways to formatively monitor student computer skill growth throughout their undergraduate work.

The assessment information provides students with data that demonstrates competencies and areas for improvement. Assessment results would also provide the University with aggregate data by which to develop courses, workshops, and provide access to online tutorials. This, combined with assessment results, provides students with a mechanism for developing an individual improvement plan, which suits their needs, schedule, and learning styles. The plan’s activities could range from enrolling in computer-related courses to computer workshops to online computer tutorials. 

Knowing student computer skills levels provides faculty with information about their students’ computer skills and computer knowledge and provides an indicator as to the students’ abilities to successfully complete assignments. If aggregate data shows students lacking in skills necessary to complete course assignments, then faculty should have avenue to notify the Student Technology Assistance Center and other Academic Computing Support Offices to arrange technical training assistance for students in their course. Academic advisors would possess the information needed to assist students with placing them in courses, workshops, or tutorial environments where the student could gain experiences that would increase their computer skill levels.

Recommended Goal One Strategies:

a. Develop an online computer skills assessment for entering students that is based on two sets of nationally recognized standards: the National Educational Technology Standards for Students (NET-S), an ongoing initiative of the International Society for Technology in Education (http://iste.org); and the Information Literacy Competency Standards for Higher Education (AAUP and the Association of Colleges and Research Libraries).

b. The instrument, which tests NETS-S standards and Information Literacy Standards (knowledge component), needs to also measure student abilities to complete required tasks using a computer (performance component). Application assessment models have been located and are recommended models for the development of our process. 
c. Graphic screen captures should be used in the assessment instrument to provide visual context and help address the various learning styles of our students.

d. The online assessment should be computer generated, offer random test questions to individual students, and reside in a secure computer environment. 
e. Assessment items should be developed to allow for computer grading. 

f. Feedback (an on screen summary with an email copy sent to the student and the assessment administrator) should be immediately available to the student upon completion of the assessment. The feedback should include a list of standards the student met as well as a list of areas for improvement and ways the student can seek help for improvement (possibly including a link to online resources for remediation and information about help available on campus). The feedback needs to be coordinated and correlated with the Student Technology Assistance Center (STAC) offerings. 
g. A copy of the student’s summary form should be available to his/her instructors, the STAC Director (aggregate data as well as individual student data), and the student’s Academic Advisor. 
h. The assessment should be administered prior to or during orientation and allow sufficient time for students to seek improvement in areas of weakness. 

Recommended Goal One Strategy Assessments:

a. Online assessment instrument is complete and operational for fall 2006 incoming students.

b. The instrument measures knowledge and application/performance skills.

c. The instrument includes graphic screen captures.

d. The instrument is computer generated, offers a variety of random test questions for individual students, and resides in a secure computer environment.

e. The individual assessments are graded online by a computer program.

f. The feedback mechanism is fully functional and provides students with an e-mail copy of the results. These results should include ways in which the student can maximize WCU resources in developing identified computer skill areas.

g. A copy of the student’s summary form is available to his/her instructors, the STAC Director (aggregate data as well as individual student data), and the student’s Academic Advisor. 
h. The assessment process begins prior to or during new incoming student orientation. 

Recommended Goal Two:

2. Measure development of student computer skills throughout their college career. This formative assessment process would provide the student, faculty, WCU student computer support personnel, and academic advisors with data to better address the individual and collective needs of our students. Summative data, collected at the end of the students’ undergraduate course work, provides the student and the University with information valuable to the student and the University’s commitment to prepare students for the work place and with valuable life skills for the 21st century. 

Recommended Goal Two Strategies:

a. Re-assess individual student computer skills at the end of the student’s Liberal Studies course work or at the beginning of their course work in their major. This allows the student, liberal arts faculty, departmental faculty, and WCU to assess the impact of the liberal studies program and the computer assessment process on computer skill development.
b. Re-assess individual student computer skills during the semester the student graduates. This provides WCU and students with summative computer skills growth information. This provides WCU with the opportunity to measure computer skills growth and provide evidences in the form of additional certificates for students to include in portfolios and resumes.
c. Academic departments should consider developing an inventory of needed computer skills for each program in the department and determine if pre and post computer skill assessment instruments should be developed and administered. Discipline-specific computer skill assessment could provide data to faculty concerning entry levels into degree programs, needed computer skills training for students (outside of the non-computer-related discipline classroom), and provide students with a way to track their computer skill proficiency in the discipline area prior to graduation. Individual program computer skills assessments could be combined with the University’s general computer skills assessment. This provides individual departments the opportunity to establish discipline / program specific skills that could provide evidences in the form of additional certificates for students to include in portfolios and resumes. 
Recommended Goal Two Assessments:

a. Students’ computer skills are re-assessed at the end of the student’s Liberal Studies course work or at the beginning of their course work in their major. Individual and aggregate data are used to confirm working processes and define those processes that need improvement.
b. Students’ computer skills are re-assessed during the semester the student graduates. The summative computer skills growth information is used as evidence of student computer skills growth and development throughout their experiences at WCU.
c. Academic departments develop computer skills inventories for each program in the department and develop pre and post computer skill assessment instruments. Individual program computer skills assessments are combined with the University’s general computer skills assessment. Pre-assessment information is used to help faculty help students develop program-specific skills during the student’s course of study. Post-assessment information provides students and faculty with evidences of computer skill attainment and growth during the program of study.
Recommended Goal Three:
3. Establish an online computer assessment system for graduate students designed to provide graduate students and graduate faculty with appropriate information to guide continuous improvement of graduate student computer skills and demonstrate computer skill competencies upon program completion.
Recommended Goal Three Strategies:

a. An assessment instrument should be designed to include knowledge and application/performance skills as well as program-specific computer skills. 

b. The instrument should include graphic screen captures.

c. The instrument is computer generated and offers a variety of random test questions for individual students.

d. The individual assessments are graded online by a computer program.

e. The feedback mechanism is fully functional and provides students with an e-mail copy of the results. These results should include ways in which the student can maximize WCU resources in developing identified computer skill areas.

f. A copy of the student’s summary form is available to his/her instructors and the STAC Director (aggregate data as well as individual student data). 
g. The assessment process begins prior to or during new incoming graduate student orientation. 

h. The assessment should be administered the semester the student graduates. 

Recommended Goal Three Assessments:

a. An assessment instrument is designed and includes knowledge and application/performance skills as well as program-specific computer skills. 

b. The instrument includes graphic screen captures.

c. The instrument is computer generated and offers a variety of random test questions for individual students.

d. The individual assessments are graded online by a computer program.

e. The feedback mechanism is fully functional and provides students with an e-mail copy of the results. These results should include ways in which the student can maximize WCU resources in developing identified computer skill areas.

f. A copy of the student’s summary form is available to his/her instructors and the STAC Director (aggregate data as well as individual student data). 
g. The assessment process begins prior to or during new incoming graduate student orientation. 

h. Graduating student assessments demonstrate computer skill growth during graduate studies.

Other Sub-Committee Suggestions and Items to Consider:

1. The ideal assessment instrument includes an application component that requires students to complete various computer tasks within a certain time frame. While the sub-committee agrees that an application component is ideal, grading and management of the assessment would be time-consuming.  In order to provide an application component, additional personnel would be required. However, the system recommended by this sub-committee includes application-related questions that would require student familiarity with the application skill in order to successfully answer the question, without guessing.

2. Consider placing the assessment inside MyCat or a WebCT shell.  

3. Allow students to run various applications during the assessment to try to determine the answer if they feel the need. There is much that we can remember and do when in context of running an application that makes little sense to memorize. This also cuts down on the details needed in the test itself. Make it a timed exam to eliminate those that want to spend all day in the help section trying to learn the application on the fly during the test.

4. Validity and reliability tests should be run with a pilot group prior to use in fall 2006.

Appendix 2

First-Year Composition Committee Memo 

Re: Student Technology Committee

On Friday, September 16, the FYCC met to discuss the request by the Student Technology Committee to have Microsoft Word Literacy and Information Literacy reinforced in our program’s two first-year courses: Composition I and II. 

The Goal: 
· To ensure that Students’ Microsoft Word competency is reinforced through practice in English 101 and 102 (Composition I and II). 

· To continue to focus efforts of FYC faculty toward giving students practice in  Information Literacy.

Statements: 
· FYC agrees to attend to matters of Microsoft Word literacy on two distinct fronts. 

a. Microsoft Word tools and functions that contribute to the teaching of process skills that students can continue to use as they work through writing in other courses across the curriculum. Such tools include review, tracking, editing, and compatibility functions. It will be essential that all instructors in all disciplines who request writing from their students reinforce the use of these tools in their courses.

b. Document Design skills that will not only promote visual literacy but also promote critical thinking and analysis, writing development and organization. 

Important Information: The primary function of FYC is to teach writing. We will include matters of technology and document design to enhance the curriculum already in place, not to replace a curriculum that already functions in students’ best interests. 

· FYC will continue to provide its students with the skills of and practice in Information Literacy.  

a. The processes by which students can find valuable research in a variety of subjects via multiple sources including the library and the internet

b. The processes by which students can evaluate and analyze research in a variety of subjects

Important Information: It is essential to note that FYC has had Information Literacy as part of its curriculum for many years. Instructors in other disciplines need only to reinforce the skills students learn in English 101 and 102 by reminding students that work done in their class should conform to the standards set by their Composition courses. This is true with both Information Literacy and with writing in general. 
Problems:
·  Extensive Training Requirements: FYC faculty will need training in both the basic technologies they are being asked to utilize and the theories and methods to best integrate such technology into the existing curriculum. This training will have to come in the form of professional development workshops with both IT and theory experts. It is essential to note that as more and more FYC courses are added to accommodate the rise in freshmen enrollment, more and more FYC faculty are hired. We average 4-6 new hires per year. Therefore, training and refresher workshops must occur yearly. 

· Workload Demands: Composition courses are already extremely work-intensive in their present form. Composition instructors regularly spend 12 hours per week in class, an average of 12-15 hours per week in prep, and a minimum of one-half hour to forty-five minutes per student per week in writing examination (reading student papers, providing extensive comments, grading, and conferencing).  If an instructor has 80 FYC students, and many do, his or her workload is already prohibitive: an average of 64 hours per week. FYC courses are primarily taught by Visiting Instructors who are already extremely overworked and under-compensated. Some work multiple jobs. Few are physically capable of adding additional professional development workshops to their schedules. Few are physically capable of adding additional prep hours to their days. Few are physically capable of adding assessment hours for additional skills. In terms of our goals, workload is both a practical and ethical problem. 

· As the majority of FYC courses are taught by Visiting Instructors, the yearly training and refreshment workshops present a pragmatic problem in that most VIs are not on recurring contracts, and many do not know whether or not they will return until well-past the date that summer training can occur. If spring training is preferred, the problem still exists in that most FYC faculty do not know in the spring semester whether or not they will return in the fall. 

Requirements: The FYC Committee has drafted a list of requirements necessary to best ensure our goals are successfully met. 

· We would like the Student Technology Committee to provide us with a list of Word tools, functions, and document design/visual literacy options that might be requested by instructors in all disciplines. In other words, what are the skills those in other fields besides composition would like to see their students have? We will be better able to tailor our instruction if we know what skills the students are most likely to repeat in the coming years of their education. 

· We request that all FYC instructors have access to computers and programs that are sufficient to accomplish their classroom goals. 

· We request greater access to electronic environments. If FYC faculty can only get into the ECs one day per week, full enhancement of our curriculum with technology cannot occur. Please note: there are currently 86 sections of 101 and 102 being taught this fall semester. This presents an enormous space problem in ECs already. Greater access will involve many more ECs. 

· We need assurances that students who have failed the preliminary competency test are, in fact, attending IT workshops. We will use software to enhance process curriculum; we will not teach it. 

· We request paid training for all FYC instructors in both the practical and theoretical matters of technology. This should include bringing in an outside expert in how to integrate technology into the writing curriculum. 

· We request monetary support from the University to allow us to switch from a paper portfolio to a digital portfolio. The digital portfolio system will not only save a tremendous amount of waste and space, but it will reinforce in our students the importance of technology and document design. 

· We request an In-House Tech person. The following options are reasonable:

a. An existing FYC faculty member with either a course release or stipend for being the go-to person for all FYC faculty. 

b. An ETS Tech assigned specifically to FYC

c. A qualified Graduate Assistant with the sole job of acting as FYC Tech Support

·  If it is the intention of this committee to block students from enrolling in English 102 until they have satisfactorily completed the competency requirements, FYCC requests that the registrar uphold that block. 

· We request that the registrar enforce the current cap of no more than 20 students per FYC course. This is not being done with regularity. To succeed with this project, we cannot handle more than 20 students per course. 

· We request the workload for any single FYC instructor be reduced to the already existing NCTE standard of no more than 60 composition students per instructor. We realize this is not a problem for the Student Technology Committee to solve. It is, however, something of which you must be aware in order for your goals to be assured. As this process and proposal moves to the next level of administration, the workload point must be made or we cannot succeed fully with our objectives. 

Appendix 3.1

Industry Representatives

The computer requirement committee met with the following Industry representatives during a series of meetings over the summer.

Apple Computer:

· Fred L. Brackett, Account Executive, Higher Education.

· Barry Adams, Ed.D., Education Technology Consultant and former Dean.  

· Janice H. Adams, Development Executive and former K-12 Teacher.

Dell Computer:

· Andre Vlajk, Higher Education Account Executive.  He has worked with the WCU Engineering program.

· Brian Crawley, of Dell Services provides professional IT Consulting and helps institutions manage IT assets through their life cycle from initial training through implementation to trade-in or disposal.

· Dustin Howell, specializes in student computing through “Dell University.”

Gateway Computer:

· Slater Ohm

Appendix 3.2

Suggestions and points from vendors

(Apple, Dell, and Gateway)

Apple representatives described four practices necessary for a successful educational technology program:

1. Leadership is critically important.

2. Keep the focus on student learning.

3. The necessary infrastructure must be in place.

4. There should be a sense of community to facilitate faculty and student buy-in.

In addition, the implementation process matters and must be adapted to our pedagogical needs.  As the same time, the adoption of pervasive educational technology will lead to a transition in how we teach.  We need to be aware of issues as varied as the faculty’s comfort level and concerns about intellectual property rights.  

Dell’s representatives noted the following trends:

· Universities are moving to a common email platform for faculty and students.

· Student portals are also becoming the norm.  

· Laptops are gaining on desktops thanks to a reduced price differential.

· Faculty members are often a greater challenge than students when learning to use educational technology.

· Information on the Computer requirement should be included in all major mailings to prospective and admitted students in the 12 months preceding enrollment.

· Some states are standardizing at the system level.  

Gateway’s representative (Slater Ohm) summarized current trends in implementation strategies:

· ‘Soft Mandate’ – Universities may highly recommend a particular hardware/software configuration and suggested vendors without any institutional resources supporting student purchases.

· ‘Hard Mandate’ – Institutional policy that identified populations of students have specific hardware/software configuration they are responsible for providing…could be program/major specific or by class year. In some cases, institutions provide this equipment as part of a technology fee structure; other institutions have lease programs for student use; others established recommended configurations for student purchase that comply with institutional standards for computer admission.

· Most state institutions tend to go with soft mandate due to funding constraints that restrict financial assistance from the university. After a discussion on our current WCU computer admission requirement, Slater said we were closer to a hard-mandate requirement, falling short only due to limited or no university funding for student personal computer purchases. 

· Gateway suggested that WCU consider a vendor’s support capability for either university-purchased student computers, or student-purchase computers. In Gateway’s case, they can work with Western to establish enhanced technical support on campus with replacement computers for machines that develop maintenance problems. 

· Since each program may well have unique computer requirements for their students, Gateway suggested each department consider the standard computer specifications and modify them accordingly and as necessary to enable student purchases be focused on precisely what they will need for their tenure at WCU.

Appendix 3.3

Industry examples of “best practices” institutions

The committee requested that each of the industry representatives identify those institutions they considered to have exemplary programs or expertise that fostered student learning with educational technology.

Apple recommends

University of Texas, College of Education 

http://www.utexas.edu/education/laptop.html
http://www.apple.com/education/profiles/utaustin/
University of Missouri, School of Journalism

http://www.campus-technology.com/news_article.asp?id=11059&typeid=156
http://www.apple.com/education/adcinstitute/
Stillman College

http://www.apple.com/education/profiles/stillman/index.html
http://www.stillman.edu/stillman/news/publicrelations/technologyaward.html
http://admissions.stillman.edu/hdl/article/apple.asp
In addition, North Carolina State University has used Apple Digital Educator package and Duke University is exploring the use of iPods and podcasting in instruction.

http://www.csmonitor.com/2005/0419/p11s01-legn.html
Dell recommends

UNC-Wilmington does not require computer ownership—though it is strongly encouraged.  Through partnership with Dell, UNC-W students may buy a Dell laptop preloaded with software selected by the university.  The opening page is preloaded with the UNC-W logo and appropriate university links.  Prices are kept competitive through bulk discounting.  While voluntary, the majority of entering students participate in the UNC-W program.  http://www.uncw.edu/itsd/client/purchases.html
DePauw University has agreements with two vendors--Dell and Apple Computer to provide the customized computers required of all students.  According to the DePauw website, “customization goes beyond the specific hardware, including a custom bundle of software and specialized support services.  We believe this standardization will bring equity to the students at large and help faculty to more effectively utilize the technology in the classroom.” http://www.depauw.edu/laptop/
Vanderbilt University’s School of Engineering has a mandatory single platform requirement and includes the price of a Dell laptop as a part of their tuition.  They also use student laptops in the classroom.  As a private institution, Vanderbilt has more flexibility than most state institutions.

http://frontweb.vuse.vanderbilt.edu/vuse_web/transit/index.asp
Other university models to consider:

Quinnipiac University’s laptop initiative http://www.quinnipiac.edu/x635.xml
Longwood University’s laptop initiative http://www.longwood.edu/helpdesk/Laptop/index.htm
Clemson University is developing a state of the art student portal.  Their IT services website is at http://dcit.clemson.edu/
Gateway recommends
Dakota State University, “one of the technologically best universities in the Midwest.”  This page lists an impressive variety of campus initiatives, including several we are considering.
http://www.test.dsu.edu/techedge.htm
George Washington University.  Their academic technologies page with links to faculty and student special initiatives.

http://www.test.dsu.edu/techedge.htm
Their MyGW portal is available from their homepage (under computing)

http://www.gwu.edu/
Questions/Discussion:

· This report causes uneasiness because there is no hard data to support ideas.
· Strong language was used to create an awareness.

· Based on Educause data.

· From where will the resources come to implement this?

Motion to accept the report as a first step.  Ellern & Beam

Passed by voice vote.

Motion to send the report back to the committee. The committee is asked to complete three reports: Computer requirement, Competency Testing, and Data to support how students are being asked to use computers currently.

Friendly Amendment (Beam) to make this requirement university wide.

Passed by voice vote.

Motion to conduct a needs assessment for future computer use. 

(Millie Abel & Chamberlin.

Passed by voice vote.
B. New Business

C. Curriculum items

The meeting adjourned at 5PM
Respectfully submitted,
Elizabeth Vihnanek

